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MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING 

 
LANSING BOARD OF WATER AND LIGHT 

 
 

January 26, 2016 
 

 
 
The Board of Commissioners met at the BWL Headquarters-REO Town Depot located at 1201 S. Washington 
Ave., Lansing, MI, at 5:30 p.m. on Tuesday, January 26, 2016. 

 
Chairperson David Price called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. 

 
Present:   Commissioners Mark Alley, Dennis M. Louney, Anthony McCloud, Tony Mullen, David Price, Ken Ross, 

Tracy Thomas and Sandra Zerkle. Non-Voting Commissioners present: Mike Froh (Meridian 
Township), Bob Nelson (East Lansing) and Bill Long (Delta Township). 

 
Absent: None 

 
The Corporate Secretary declared a quorum present.  

Commissioner Tracy Thomas led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 
 
Commissioner Ross proposed a clarification to the Committee of the Whole Minutes from January 12, 
2016, to reflect that any power outage would be localized to East Lansing, in the event of a storm, if trees 
that the BWL has not been able to trim in East Lansing knocked the power out. A small percentage of 
Lansing could be affected.  
 
Motion by Commissioner Thomas, Seconded by Commissioner McCloud to approve the Regular Board 
Meeting minutes of November 17, 2015 with the amendment for the clarification mentioned above. 

 
Action: Motion Carried    

 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 
MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC ARE WELCOME TO SPEAK TO THE BOARD ON ANY AGENDA SUBJECT.  ANYONE 
WISHING TO COMMENT ON ANY MATTER NOT ON THE AGENDA MAY DO SO IMMEDIATELY PRIOR TO 
ADJOURNMENT. 

------------------ 
COMMUNICATIONS 

a. Electric Communication from George Overton re: Damages from Cutover 
Referred to Management and Received and Placed on File 
 
General Manager Peffley provided an update to the communication by stating that the Management resolved 
the issue with Mr. Overton.   
 

b. Electric Communication from Lt. Dalvius King, representing the Salvation Army re: A joint strategy for 



providing assistance to Lansing Residents 
Referred to Management and Received and Placed on File 
 
Non-Voting Commissioner Bob Nelson stated that he is very receptive of Salvation Army to come in and talk 
about their needs and how they fit with the other recipients of the low-income energy assistance fund. 
 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE 

January 12, 2016 
 

 

The Committee of the Whole of the Lansing Board of Water and Light met at the BWL Headquarters-REO Town 
Depot located at 1201 S. Washington Ave., Lansing, MI, at 5:30 p.m. on Tuesday, January 12, 2016. 

Committee of the Whole Chair Dennis M. Louney called the meeting to order and asked the Corporate Secretary 
to call the roll.   

Present: Commissioners Dennis M. Louney, Mark Alley, Anthony McCloud, Tony Mullen, David Price, Ken Ross 
and Tracy Thomas, Sandra Zerkle and Non-Voting Members: Michael Froh (Meridian Township) and Bill Long 
(Delta Township). 

Absent:  Non-Voting Commissioner Robert Nelson (East Lansing). 

Corporate Secretary declared a quorum.  

Public Comments 
None  
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                              
Approval of Minutes 
Motion by Commissioner Price, Seconded by Commissioner Thomas to approve the Committee of the Whole 
meeting minutes of September 8, 2015. 
 
Action:  Motion Carried  

IRP Survey Results Update  
General Manager, Dick Peffley, introduced George Stojic, Executive Director of Planning and Development, who 
provided a summary and update of the Integrated Resource Planning (IRP) process.  Mr. Stojic reviewed the 
BWL’s IRP public process and outlined the generation planning process.  He summarized the four public 
meetings held to date.  The first covered BWL history, its participation in MISO, and the Lansing Energy 
Tomorrow program.  The next three covered forecasts, supply-side generation options, and demand-side 
generation options respectively.  He indicated that the next meeting would cover the modeling program, which 
brings material covered in the previous meetings together.  The modeling program uses sensitivities and 
scenarios to assess the cost and risk of various resource portfolios.  He stated that numerous resource portfolios 
are possible and that identifying goals is an important step to identify a good portfolio.  To help identify goals, he 
stated that the BWL commissioned a survey of its customers and introduced Mr. Bernie Porn who provided a 
report on the survey. 
 
Mr. Porn stated that the survey consisted of 400 residential and 300 business customers.  He indicated that 
when asked of different ways about important goals, that BWL customers consistently ranked reliability, 
affordability, producing power while minimizing environmental impacts, and having enough affordable energy to 
attract economic development and business as the most important planning goals.   Mr. Porn indicated that in 



order to replace the electric energy lost when Eckert retires, the preferred energy choice is a natural gas plant.  
He also indicated that there was strong support for more renewable energy, energy efficiency programs, and 
that most customers were willing to pay more for renewable energy.  According to Mr. Porn, BWL customers do 
not favor relying on the grid to replace the power lost when Eckert retires.  He also indicated that most 
customers favor the installation of smart meters and most are willing to pay more during peak times and less 
during off-peak times.  He concluded by saying 81% of BWL customers gave the BWL a positive rating and 6 in 10 
thought the BWL’s rates were reasonable.   

 

 

 

 

 



 

MPPA Alternate Commissioner Resolution  
General Manager, Dick Peffley, stated that Lori Pung, Second Alternate Commissioner at Michigan Public Power 
Agency (MPPA), was recently promoted to in her BWL role to the Manager of Finance, and as such, it is in the 
best interest of the BWL to name a replacement for the Second Alternate MPPA Commissioner, to wit: 
Constance Carantza.  
 
Motion by Commissioner Ross, Seconded by Commissioner Price to forward the proposed resolution to the full 
Board for consideration.  
 
Action:  Motion Carried  
 
Public Comment 
None 
 

Other 
Commissioner Price stated that he also serves as a Commissioner on a Board for Governor’s Commission on 
Community Service, whose Board of Directors met earlier today at the Depot facility. Commissioner Priced 
thanked the BWL staff for accommodating the Governor’s Commissioners’ Board and for extending superb 
customer service. 
Commissioner Long inquired about an update on the Commissioner training with Janice Beecher. In addition, 
Commissioner Long also inquired on the status of community strategy development. Commissioner Louney 
stated that he will craft a plan to bring back to the Board for consideration.  

Commissioner Price stated that the Lansing City Council has elected new leadership and has established a date 
for the bi-annual joint BWL-City Council Board meeting, which will be held on March 10, 2106. 

Commissioner Louney stated that the information that was provided to Commissioners and to the public in 
preparation for the December 28th storm was excellent, however, asked if in the future the Commissioners can 
receive a summary of preparation that was put in place. General Manager Peffley provided a verbal summary to 
the Commissioners on the storm preparation, including that the BWL was on Restoration Plan Level 2, as well as 
provided highlights as to the crews and staff that BWL had on standby in preparation for the storm.  

Commissioner Alley inquired on the East Lansing tree trimming update. General Manager Peffley provided an 
update by informing the Commissioners that East Lansing Mayor Mark Meadowns expressed cooperation as to 
working with the BWL related to tree trimming. Additionally, the BWL uncovered easements that the BWL was 



not previously aware of; therefore, it gives the BWL the more authority to trim. 

Commissioner Ross asked in the event of a storm, if trees that the BWL has not been able to trim in East Lansing 
knocked the power out, whether that outage would be a localized outage, or whether the rest of the service 
area would be at risk. General Manager Peffley stated that the outage would be localized to E. Lansing and a 
small percent of Lansing could be affected. 

Commissioner Froh asked for a reference of the BWL Restoration Levels. General Manager Peffley stated that 
this will be provided to the Commissioners. 

Commissioner Peffley announced that the Director of Transmission Distribution position was filled by Mr. Wayne 
Lynn.  

Excused Absence 
Motion by Commissioner Ross, Seconded by Commissioner Price, to excuse Commissioners Nelson from 
tonight’s meeting. 
 
Action: Motion Carried  

Adjourn 
On Motion by Commissioner McCloud, Seconded by Commissioner Mullen, the meeting adjourned at 7:08 p.m. 

 

Respectfully Submitted 
Dennis. M. Louney, Chair 
Committee of the Whole 

 
 
 

FINANCE COMMITTEE 
January 12, 2016 

 
The Finance Committee of the Lansing Board of Water and Light met at the BWL Headquarters – REO Town 
Depot located at 1201 S. Washington Ave., Lansing, MI, at 7:15 p.m. on Tuesday, January 12, 2016. 

 

Finance Committee Chairperson Ken Ross called the meeting to order and asked the Corporate Secretary to call 
the roll.  
 

Present: Commissioners Ken Ross, Dennis M. Louney, Tracy Thomas, David Price. Also, present Commissioners 
Mark Alley, Tony Mullen, Sandra Zerkle and Non-Voting Members Michael Froh (Meridian Township), Bill Long 
(Delta Township).  
 

Absent: Commissioner Nelson (East Lansing). 
 

The Corporate Secretary declared a quorum.  
 

Public Comments 
None 
 

Approval of Minutes 
Motion by Commissioner Louney, Seconded by Commissioner Price, to approve the Finance Committee meeting 
minutes of November 10, 2015. 



 

Action: Motion Carried 
 

November YTD Financial Summary  
Heather Shawa-DeCook, Chief Financial Officer (CFO) discussed BWL’s November month-end-close 2015 YTD 
Financial Summary, covering the following: 

o Cash    ○ Budget Status YTD 

o Ratios    ○ Employee Data 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 

Finance Chairperson Ken Ross asked Ms. Shawa-DeCook to clarify the factors contributing to wholesale income 
being down by almost $5 million dollars for Income YTD, to which Ms. Shawa-DeCook explained that this was 
due to BWL’s Belle River location experiencing unplanned outages, as well as that wholesale sales prices have 
been lower than budgeted.  Additionally Chairperson Ross asked Ms. Shawa-DeCook to expound on the Net 
Income YTD, to which Ms. Shawa-DeCook explained that BWL is at operating income of $15.4 million, compared 
to budgeted $6 million, thus beating budget by over $9 million.  
 

There was a lengthy discussion regarding the Capital Budget Status YTD, to which General Manager Peffley and 
CFO Shawa-DeCook answered all presented questions. 
 
Commissioner Louney commended Ms. Shawa-DeCook on creating a great synopsis of the financial summary. 
 

Finance Chair Ross, asked that the overtime actual to budget be further explained, as it is significantly over 
budget current year to date. General Manager Peffley explained that one contributing factor is that the BWL has 
had a hard time staffing Eckert Power Station with trained operators.  Operator positions take two years to fully 
train the operators and while in training we are required to have a fully trained operator side by side.  General 
Manager Peffley also stated that the Line department is experiencing higher OT costs with recent retirements 
and a competitive recruitment market for journeyman positions.   
 

There was a discussion regarding succession planning. Upon conclusion, HR Chair Mullen requested staff provide 
at a future HR Committee meeting an overview of the BWL’s succession plan.  
 

General Manager Peffley stated that the increase in Net Income is not a result of cutting staff or cutting safety, 
but by reaping efficiency of the workforce.  
 

FY17 Preliminary O&M/Capital Budgeting Process & Timing Overview  
Heather Shawa-DeCook, Chief Financial Officer (CFO) provided a high-level overview of the FY 17 Preliminary 
O&M/Capital Budgeting Process & Timing. Fiscal year 2017 budget process is currently underway.  The key items 
that the BWL is undertaking is development of a revenue budget, which consists of market operations and water 
departments forecasts; also, managements and directors are preparing capital budget requests. 
 



There was a discussion regarding capital budget, its review process, as well as how it relates to rate increases.  
 

Financial Summary Section Overview  
Scott Taylor, Manager of Finance, discussed the following:  
 

•Income Statement •YTD Budget Status •YTD Adjusted Net Income 
 

Mr. Taylor stated that the Income Statement YTD provides a high-level view of revenues, expenses, and net 
income.  The budget-to-actual column provides the best information; however, a comparison to the prior year is 
presented as well to provide another perspective.  The revenue and expense sections are each broken into two 
parts because they have different factors affecting them.  This section helps the BWL see where it is and where it 
may end up at year-end.   

 

 

Mr. Taylor moreover provided highlights on the Budget Status YTD, as it highlights the O&M Budget. Mr. Taylor 
stated that in the event, that the financial results are not looking good for the year this is the area the BWL looks 
at first to make cuts or adjustments to help finish the year better.  Fuel is excluded because it is driven by 
generation needs and cannot be controlled in the same manner as the other costs.  The Capital budget has an 
impact on cash flow for the year and the BWL wants to be able to monitor progress throughout the year on 
capital spending.   

 

Furthermore, Mr. Taylor reviewed the Adjusted Net Income Return Section of the budget as it shows how the 
BWL is doing relative to our overall target of 6.18% approved by the Board.  The return has two primary 
purposes; the first is to cover the cost of bond interest expense and the second is to have funds available to 



replace fixed assets as they reach the end of their useful life.  

 

 

There was an extensive discussion, with Commissioner Alley concluding that there are lots of ways to get to the 
6.18% target rate, as it can be a combination of raising rates and cutting costs. Commissioner Alley expressed 
interest in continued benchmarking to show whether the BWL is running as efficiently as it should be.  
 

There was discussion regarding the established Net Income Rate on Return percentage and the desire to discuss 
the reassessment of the percentage at a future meeting.  
 

Internal Audit Open Management Responses  
Heather Shawa-DeCook, Chief Financial Officer (CFO) provided an update on the Management’s response to 
Internal Audits. Ms. Shawa-DeCook covered the following issues and its status: 

 
 

 
 



Ms. Shawa-DeCook stated that Records Retention Open issues numbers 12 and 13 have been extended until end 
of January, at which time the executive team will receive the same for review, at which time the State of 
Michigan will review and approve which typically is a 90+ day process. 
 

There has been no change on item number 17, Use of General Accounting Manual. Staff is expecting to have this 
by the end of calendar year 2016.  
 

Ms. Shawa-DeCook stated that open issue items 26 through 30, are related to management of mobile devices, 
recommendations were specifically for determining and documenting guidelines for mobile devices. Staff is in 
process of developing this; however, it is likely that an extension until end of March for completion will be 
necessary.  
 

Open issues item numbers 31 and 32 are related to the Outage Management system. Key items recommended 
were to update procurement procedures, which are currently in place; however, an extension to have an update 
is needed until April 1st.  
 

Open Issue items 34 through 36 are related to Training and Development, with audit recommendations to fully 
centralize training process, documentation and records. The BWL is in process of implementing Learning 
Management System (LMS), which should be online in March. Additionally, staff is working on proper recording 
of training time; with refresher training so all employees understand requirements.  
 
Commissioner Zerkle raised the question about the 90-day limit for management responses to audit 
recommendations that she stated is required by Resolution.  In response, Internal Auditor Perkins stated that he 
would research the issue and report to the Commissioner any needed clarifications.   
 

Public Comment 

None 
 

Other 
General Manager Peffley congratulated Ms. Lori Pung on her promotion of Manager of General Accounting. 
 

Excused Absence 
Motion by Commissioner Louney, Seconded by Commissioner Price, to excuse Commissioner Non-Voting 
Member Nelson from tonight’s meeting. 
 

Adjourn 
On Motion by Commissioner Price, Seconded by Thomas, the meeting adjourned at 8:43 p.m.                   
 

Respectfully submitted 
Ken Ross, Chair  
Finance Committee 
 

MANAGER’S RECOMMENDATIONS 
RESOLUTION 2016-01-01 

Amending Appointments to the Michigan Public Power Agency 
 
WHEREAS, George Stojic is the Michigan Public Power Agency (MPPA) Commissioner on behalf of the Lansing Board of 
Water & Light (BWL), along with Robert Lalonde and Lori Pung, who serve as First and Second Alternate Commissioners, 
respectively; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Second Alternate, Lori Pung has been promoted to the position of Manager of General 



 
Accounting; and 
 
WHEREAS, it is appropriate and in the best interest of the BWL to name a replacement for the Second 
Alternate MPPA Commissioner position. 
 
NOW, BE IT RESOLVED, that George Stojic will remain as the MPPA Commissioner on behalf of the BWL, along with Robert 
Lalonde as the First Alternate Commissioner. 
 
FURTHER RESOLVED, that Constance Carantza is named as the BWL’s Second Alternate MPPA Commissioner. 

 
Motion by Commissioner Ross, Seconded by Commissioner Mullen, to approve the Manager’s Recommendation 
for Amending Appointments to the Michigan Public Power Agency. 
 

Action: Motion Carried 
 

 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

 
There was no Unfinished Business 

 
NEW BUSINESS 

 
BWL Chairperson Price stated that due to Mayor’s State of the City Address rescheduled for March 22, 2016, the 
same day as BWL’s next Regular Board meeting, he would like to propose an earlier start time for Board 
meeting.  
 
Motion by Commissioner Mullen, Seconded by Commissioner McCloud, to approve a motion to reschedule the 
start time of the March 22, 2016 Board of Commissioners Regular Board Meeting to 5:00 p.m. 
 

Action: Motion Carried 
 

RESOLUTIONS 
 

There were no Resolutions 
----------------- 

MANAGER’S REMARKS 
 

General Manager Peffley provided an update to the Commissioners on the BWL water standards by stating that 
BWL drinking water met or exceeded all quality standards issued by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 
(EPA) and the Michigan Department of Environmental Quality (MDEQ). Additionally, the BWL is actively 
responding to customer and media concerns regarding water quality. 

The BWL employees are donating water to Union Mission Baptist Church in efforts to help Flint with water crisis. 

Commissioner Zerkle inquired as to the status of BWL’s lead service replacement, to which General Manager 
Peffley indicated that in 2004, BWL began replacing 14,000 lead service lines, and today, fewer than 500 active 
lead service lines remain to be replaced. 

Commissioner Zerkle furthermore inquired whether sensitive population, such as household with young children 
are deemed a priority in lead replacement, to which General Manager Peffley responded that the BWL verified 
that no schools in its service territory have lead service lines. In addition, all lead services to licensed day cares 



 
have been replaced, as well as households with sensitive populations are moved to top of the list for 
replacement. 

Commissioner Ross inquired whether the BWL supplies water to East Lansing Elementary Schools, to which 
General Manager responded that BWL supplies a very small percentage to East Lansing as part of a wholesales 
agreement.  

COMMISSIONERS’ REMARKS 
 
Commissioner Nelson noted that Janice Beecher has an annual regulatory conference on Feb 26th 2016 at the 
Kellogg Center in East Lansing, and encouraged all Commissioners to attend.
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
There was no Public Comment 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
On motion by Commissioner Thomas, Seconded by Commissioner Mullen the meeting adjourned at 5:46 p.m. 
 
M. Denise Griffin, Corporate Secretary 
Official Minutes filed (electronically) with Lansing City Clerk: 3-30-16 
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